
26 coordinated arrests in Belgium and
France of suspects of a migrant
smuggling criminal group

The Hague, 27 May 2020

26 suspected members of a major migrant smuggling group, which transported
mainly Asian refugees, have been arrested after simultaneous searches in
Belgium and France in early morning raids on 26 May. The action is the result
of a cross-border investigation supported by Eurojust and Europol which looks
at the criminal activity of people smuggling across the continent, and was
prompted by the discovery of 39 deceased Vietnamese nationals inside a
refrigerated trailer in Essex in the United Kingdom in October 2019.

In Belgium, 16 house searches were carried out in the Brussels Capitol
Region, including in safe houses. 13 people were deprived of their liberty
prior to their possible appearance before an investigating judge, and five
victims/migrants were found.

In France, 13 individuals were arrested in the region of Paris – Île-de-
France. The operation was partly conducted under the supervision of the
Investigative Judge of the JUNALCO (National Jurisdiction Against Organised
Crime).

The suspects are allegedly part of an Organised Crime Group (OCG) that
smuggles refugees from Asia, particularly from Vietnam, and that likely has
transported up to several dozen people every day for several months. Prompted
by the discovery of 39 deceased Vietnamese nationals inside a refrigerated
trailer in Essex in the United Kingdom in October 2019, a joint investigation
team (JIT) was created between Belgium, Ireland, France, the United Kingdom,
Eurojust and Europol. Judicial and police authorities have since worked
closely together within the JIT to map out the alleged activity of the OCG
and to determine the possibility of finding cross-links to ongoing regional
and local investigations of migrant smuggling activity.

Eurojust supported the JIT, six case-specific coordination meetings and the
organisation of a coordination center on the action day on 26 May, enabling
real-time coordination of the actions. Europol supported the operation by
facilitating information exchange and providing analytical support, including
the deployment of an expert to France to crosscheck in real time operational
information against Europol’s databases and provide leads to investigators.

These coordinated arrests are a strong signal to migrant smuggling groups
that judiciary and law enforcement communities in the EU are joining forces
to detect, investigate and prosecute this kind of serious organised crime.
The penalties for these acts range from one to 15 years in prison and a fine
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of EUR 1 000 to EUR 150 000 per identified victim.

In Belgium, the investigation was conducted by the Federal Judicial Police of
West Flanders and the Federal Public Prosecutors Office. In France, the
investigation was conducted by OCRIEST (Central Office against illegal
immigration and employment of undocumented workers).


